


















March 16, 2022 

Barbie Gutierrez 
Administrative Secretary 
South Bay Union School District 
60 Elm Avenue 
Imperial Beach, CA 91932 

SUBJECT: SCHOOL SERVICE FOR THE PALM HOLLISTER APARTMENT PROJECT – 
OTAY MESA-NESTOR COMMUNITY, SAN DIEGO 

Dear Ms. Gutierrez: 

Ambient Communities (applicant) is proposing the Palm Hollister Apartment project on an approximate 
5.92-acre site in the Otay Mesa-Nestor community. The project site is located at 555 Hollister Street and is 
currently undeveloped. Regional access to the site is provided by State Route 75 (SR-75) located to the south 
of the project site and Interstate 5 (I-5), half a mile west of the project site. Primary vehicle access to the 
project would occur from the south from Palm Avenue via an existing access easement through the property 
owned by the Metropolitan Transit System. Figure 1, Project Location Map, shows the location of the project 
site. 

The project site is in the Otay Mesa-Nestor Community Plan Area and is zoned AR-1-2, RM-1-1, and RM-
2-6. The project site is designated Open Space in the Otay Mesa Community Plan and Residential in the City�
of San Diego General Plan. The project requires an Amendment to the Otay Mesa-Nestor Community Plan�
to change the existing land use from Open Space to Medium-High Density (30 - 44 du/nra) and a Rezone�
to change the existing zone from AR-1-2, RM-1-1, and RS-1-5 to RM-2-6. Additionally, the project proposes�
a Vesting Tentative Map, Planned Development Permit to allow deviations from the RM-2-6 zone, and Site�
Development Permit.

The Palm Hollister Apartment project proposes to develop the site with a total of 198 multi-family residential 
dwelling units in 13 buildings. There are also eight affordable dwelling units included in the project which 
are affordable to low-income households. Figure 2, Site Plan, identifies the locations of each building included 
in the project. 
. 

The City of San Diego has requested that we provide information relative to the ability for existing utilities 
and public services to serve the project. This information will be used in the environmental documentation.  

In order to adequately assess the project’s potential impacts on school services, we would like to request the 
following information from your office: 

1.� Which schools would serve the project site?  Please provide addresses, design capacity, and present
and projected enrollments at these schools.
0HQGR]D�(OHPHQWDU\�6FKRRO�ZRXOG�EH�WKH�VFKRRO�WKDW�ZRXOG�VHUYH�WKLV�VLWH��7KH�VFKRRO�LV�ORFDWHG�DW������
&RURQDGR�$YH��6DQ�'LHJR��&D��������7KLV�VFKRRO�FDQ�KRXVH�DSSUR[LPDWHO\�����VWXGHQWV��7KH�SUHVHQW�
SRSXODWLRQ�DV�RI�0DUFK����������LV�����VWXGHQWV��$W�WKH�PRPHQW�WKLV�SRSXODWLRQ�LV�QRW�H[SHFWHG�WR�
LQFUHDVH�
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�� How many portable/relocatable classrooms are utilized at these schools? Are there any identified�
deficiencies in school services and facilities?
5RRP����LV�WKH�RQO\�SRUWDEOH�FODVVURRP�DW�WKLV�VLWH��7KHUH�DUH�QR�LGHQWLILHG�GHILFLHQFLHV�LQ�VFKRRO�
VHUYLFHV�RU�IDFLOLWLHV�DW�WKLV�VLWH�

�� Has the District implemented reduced class sizes?  If so, what has been the effect on the District in�
terms of providing classroom space, teachers, and other components necessary for the District to�
provide adequate educational facilities and service to the community?
<HV�DQG�QR�LPSDFW�

�� According to the District’s generation rates, how many students would the project generate?  What�
are the generation rates?
����VWXGHQWV��GZHOOLQJ�XQLW

�� Based on the District’s calculation of the project’s student generation, would the project result in a�
need for additional school facilities?
1R��EXW�ZRXOG�DVVLVW�LQ�PRGHUQL]DWLRQ�HIIRUWV�

�� Please describe any developer fee assessment program, which has been implemented by the District.�
Who is responsible, how is the amount determined, and what is the payment method?��3OHDVH�XVH�
WKH�OLQN�EHORZ�UHJDUGLQJ�GHYHORSHU�IHH�DVVHVVPHQW�SURJUDP�
KWWSV���ZZZ�VEXVG�RUJ�DSSV�SDJHV�LQGH[�MVS"X5(&B,' �������	W\SH G	S5(&B,' ������������
\JRQ]DOH]#VEXVG�RUJ�

�� Please describe any agreements the District has with the City regarding use of school fields and game�
courts by the public?
7KH�'LVWULFW�LV�FXUUHQWO\�LQYROYH�LQ�GLVFXVVLRQV�ZLWK�WKH�FLWLHV�RI�6DQ�'LHJR�DQG�,PSHULDO�%HDFK�
UHJDUGLQJ�WKH�XVH�RI�VFKRRO�ILHOGV�DQG�JDPH�FRXUWV�E\�WKH�SXEOLF��KRZHYHU��QR�DJUHHPHQW�KDV�EHHQ�
UHDFKHG�

�� Does the District anticipate or expect any long-term (10-year, 20-year, 30-year, or longer) impacts�
associated with school services due to anticipated development within Otay Mesa? If so, please�
describe the nature of these impacts and how this project may contribute to those impacts. If impact�
would occur, what suggestions do you have to minimize their effects?
$W�WKH�PRPHQW��WKH�'LVWULFW�GRHV�QRW�DQWLFLSDWH�RU�H[SHFW�DQ\�ORQJ�WHUP�LPSDFWV�DVVRFLDWHG�ZLWK�
VFKRRO�VHUYLFHV�GXH�WR�DQWLFLSDWHG�GHYHORSPHQW�ZLWKLQ�2WD\�0HVD��
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Figure 2 

      Illustrative Site Plan 

 



From: Mulderig, Shannon SLMulderig@sandiego.gov
Subject: RE: Otay Mesa Nestor Schools

Date: October 19, 2022 at 10:48 AM
To: Janea Quirk janea.quirk@sweetwaterschools.org
Cc: Marshall, Dawna DLMarshall@sandiego.gov, KLR Planning Karen@klrplanning.com

Janea,
 
The applicant, Karen Ruggels with KLR Planning (coped in this email), confirmed the
project includes apartments.
 
Regarding student generation rates, Karen mentioned the school districts typically
determine these rates. For example, we have heard back from Barbie Gutierrez with
South Bay Union School District and their district’s generation rate is 0.5 students /
dwelling unit.  
 
Thanks,
 
Shannon Mulderig
Senior Planner
City of San Diego
Planning Department
 
T 619.533.3662
sandiego.gov/planning
 
CONFIDENTIAL COMMUNICATION
This electronic mail message and any attachments are intended only for the use of the addressee(s) named above
and may contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable law. If you
are not an intended recipient, or the employee or agent responsible for delivering this e-mail to the intended
recipient, you are hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly
prohibited. If you received this e-mail message in error, please immediately notify the sender by replying to this
message or by telephone. Thank you.
 
 
 
From: Janea Quirk <janea.quirk@sweetwaterschools.org> 
Sent: Thursday, October 6, 2022 4:37 PM
To: Mulderig, Shannon <SLMulderig@sandiego.gov>
Cc: Marshall, Dawna <DLMarshall@sandiego.gov>
Subject: [EXTERNAL] RE: Otay Mesa Nestor Schools
 
**This email came from an external source. Be cautious about clicking on any links in this
email or opening attachments.**

 
Hi Shannon,
 
Are these apartments, or housing for purchase?  Has the developer determined student
generation rates? 
 
Thanks!



Caution: This email originated from outside SUHSD. Exercise caution when opening
attachments or clicking links, especially from unknown senders. Please report
suspicious emails to blockrequest@sweetwaterschools.org

Thanks!
 
Janea Quirk
Chief Facilities & Operations Officer
Sweetwater Union High School District
1130 Fifth Avenue, Chula Vista, CA  91911
(O) 619.585.6060
 
LEAN IN.  Engage.  Communicate.
 
From: Mulderig, Shannon <SLMulderig@sandiego.gov> 
Sent: Thursday, October 6, 2022 8:33 AM
To: Janea Quirk <janea.quirk@sweetwaterschools.org>
Cc: Marshall, Dawna <DLMarshall@sandiego.gov>
Subject: Otay Mesa Nestor Schools
 

 
Hello Janea,

I hope you can assist me with my inquiry regarding a community plan amendment in Otay Mesa Nestor and the potential impacts to
the schools in the area. I am currently working on an amendment to the Otay Mesa Nestor Community Plan for a site located at 555
Hollister Street that proposes to add 198 dwelling units to the community.

The project proposes 49 one-bedroom units, 42 two-bedroom units, and 7 three-bedroom units.

Would the addition of 198 dwelling units result in an impact to the schools serving the community?   

If you are not the correct person for this request, could you please connect me with the person who is? I appreciate your assistance.

Please let me know if you have any questions or need anything further.

Thank you,

 
 
Shannon Mulderig
Senior Planner
City of San Diego
Planning Department
 
T 619.533.3662
//sandiego.gov/planning
 
CONFIDENTIAL COMMUNICATION
This electronic mail message and any attachments are intended only for the use of the addressee(s) named above
and may contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable law. If you
are not an intended recipient, or the employee or agent responsible for delivering this e-mail to the intended
recipient, you are hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly
prohibited. If you received this e-mail message in error, please immediately notify the sender by replying to this
message or by telephone. Thank you.



From: Schimpf, Brian
To: Mulderig, Shannon
Cc: Marshall, Dawna
Subject: [EXTERNAL] RE: Otay Mesa Nestor Proposed Development
Date: Thursday, December 8, 2022 7:49:02 AM

This project would not require additional Police Department Facilities.  If you need further
information please let me know. 
 
Have the best day ever,
 
Officer Brian Schimpf
SDPD Operational Support
Desk: 619-531-2122
Cell:   619-597-0165
 

From: Mulderig, Shannon <SLMulderig@sandiego.gov> 
Sent: Wednesday, October 19, 2022 11:11 AM
To: Schimpf, Brian <bschimpf@pd.sandiego.gov>
Cc: Marshall, Dawna <DLMarshall@sandiego.gov>
Subject: RE: Otay Mesa Nestor Proposed Development
 

Officer Brian Schimpf,

Are you able to assist me with my previous email? If not, would you be able to connect me with
someone who would be able to?
 
I appreciate your time and effort.
 
Thank you,
 
 
Shannon Mulderig
Senior Planner
City of San Diego
Planning Department
 
T 619.533.3662
sandiego.gov/planning
 
CONFIDENTIAL COMMUNICATION
This electronic mail message and any attachments are intended only for the use of the addressee(s) named above and may
contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable law. If you are not an
intended recipient, or the employee or agent responsible for delivering this e-mail to the intended recipient, you are hereby
notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited. If you received this e-
mail message in error, please immediately notify the sender by replying to this message or by telephone. Thank you.
 
 
 



From: Mulderig, Shannon 
Sent: Wednesday, October 5, 2022 2:41 PM
To: Schimpf, Brian <bschimpf@pd.sandiego.gov>
Cc: Marshall, Dawna <DLMarshall@sandiego.gov>
Subject: Otay Mesa Nestor Proposed Development
 

Hello Officer Brian Schimpf,

I hope you can assist me with my inquiry regarding a community plan amendment in Otay
Mesa Nestor and the potential impacts to the City’s police facilities and services. I am
currently working on an amendment to the Otay Mesa Nestor Community Plan for a site
located at 555 Hollister Street that proposes to add 198 dwelling units to the community.

The project proposes 49 one-bedroom units, 42 two-bedroom units, and 7 three-bedroom
units.

Would the addition of 198 dwelling units result in a need for additional police
facilities/service within the community?

Please let me know if you have any questions or need anything further.

Thank you,

 
Shannon Mulderig
Senior Planner
City of San Diego
Planning Department
 
T 619.533.3662
sandiego.gov/planning
 
CONFIDENTIAL COMMUNICATION
This electronic mail message and any attachments are intended only for the use of the addressee(s) named above and may
contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable law. If you are not an
intended recipient, or the employee or agent responsible for delivering this e-mail to the intended recipient, you are hereby
notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited. If you received this e-
mail message in error, please immediately notify the sender by replying to this message or by telephone. Thank you.
 



From: Mulderig, Shannon
To: Marshall, Dawna
Subject: FW: Otay Mesa Nestor Proposed Development
Date: Thursday, October 6, 2022 4:17:28 PM

Dawna,
 
Please see Tyler Larson’s response to my email. This is for 698277 Palm Hollister. Please let me know
if you need me to request any further information.
 
Thanks,
 
Shannon Mulderig
Senior Planner
City of San Diego
Planning Department
 
T 619.533.3662
sandiego.gov/planning
 
CONFIDENTIAL COMMUNICATION
This electronic mail message and any attachments are intended only for the use of the addressee(s) named above and may
contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable law. If you are not an
intended recipient, or the employee or agent responsible for delivering this e-mail to the intended recipient, you are hereby
notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited. If you received this e-
mail message in error, please immediately notify the sender by replying to this message or by telephone. Thank you.

 
 
 

From: Larson, Tyler <WTLarson@sandiego.gov> 
Sent: Thursday, October 6, 2022 12:12 PM
To: Mulderig, Shannon <SLMulderig@sandiego.gov>
Subject: Re: Otay Mesa Nestor Proposed Development
 
Hi Shannon, 
 
Thank you for reaching out.  The need for a second Fire Department access road, per CFC
Appendix D, is triggered when a project exceeds 200 units for a multi-family dwelling (R-2
Occupancy).  It sounds like one is acceptable from the information you provided.  For fire
hydrants, our policy is consistent with chapter 5 of the CFC and I would review hydrant
locations.  Regardless of project details, required fire flow and number of hydrants shall meet
CFC Appendix B and C requirements.  I hope I answered your question.  If you need any
additional information, please don't hesitate to reach back out.  Thank you.   
 

W. Tyler Larson

Deputy Fire Marshal/DSD Liaison



City of San Diego

Fire-Rescue Department

 

C: (619) 323-6108

T: (619) 533-4464

wtlarson@sandiego.gov

 

 

 

 

CONFIDENTIAL COMMUNICATION
This electronic mail message and any attachments are intended only for the use of the addressee(s) named above and may
contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable law. If you are not an
intended recipient, or the employee or agent responsible for delivering this email to the intended recipient, you are hereby
notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited. If you received this
email message in error, please immediately notify the sender by replying to this message or by telephone. Thank you.

 

From: Mulderig, Shannon <SLMulderig@sandiego.gov>
Sent: Wednesday, October 5, 2022 2:41 PM
To: Larson, Tyler <WTLarson@sandiego.gov>
Subject: Otay Mesa Nestor Proposed Development
 

Hello Tyler,

I hope you can assist me with my inquiry regarding a community plan amendment in Otay
Mesa Nestor and the potential impacts to the City’s fire facilities and services. I am currently
working on an amendment to the Otay Mesa Nestor Community Plan for a site located at 555
Hollister Street that proposes to add 198 dwelling units to the community.

The project proposes 49 one-bedroom units, 42 two-bedroom units, and 7 three-bedroom
units.

Would the addition of 198 dwelling units result in a need for additional fire
facilities/service within the community?

Please let me know if you have any questions or need anything further.

Thank you,

 



Shannon Mulderig
Senior Planner
City of San Diego
Planning Department
 
T 619.533.3662
sandiego.gov/planning
 
CONFIDENTIAL COMMUNICATION
This electronic mail message and any attachments are intended only for the use of the addressee(s) named above and may
contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable law. If you are not an
intended recipient, or the employee or agent responsible for delivering this e-mail to the intended recipient, you are hereby
notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited. If you received this e-
mail message in error, please immediately notify the sender by replying to this message or by telephone. Thank you.
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